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LDG NEWS 
NEWSLETTER - THIRTY TWO   /     JUNE  2016           /      www.leicesterldg.org 

 
 

EDITORIAL 
 
We note the passing of two more of our members with mixed emotions. Bill Newton, our senior Guild Member, 
and Mick Stimson have been stalwarts of the Leicester Guild for many decades and to record their contribution to 
ringing, their individual towers and districts would require a newsletter of its own. We thank them and extend our 
sympathy to their families. We must not, of course, forget Tony Clayton who was responsible for the installation of 
several new rings of bells in this Guild, particularly in the Melton District and was Bells Advisor to the Leicester 
Diocese. 
Time does fly but it is getting ever closer to the Guild Ringing Course. You will read about this year’s plans in 
more detail as you work through the pages of this newsletter but can we ask you to pause and say to yourself  
“How can I help?” As a student or a helper all Guild members can potentially contribute towards the success of 
this annual event. 
Please look at the dates, note them in your diary and offer your availability without delay. 
Remember Friday  9th September – Sunday 11th September 2016        
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NO LONGER WITH US 
 
Mick Stimson of Somerby/Little Dalby  died on Friday 15th April 2016. 
 
William (Bill) Newton of Earl  Shilton ( the Leicester Guild’s senior member) died on 30th April 2016 aged 100. 
 
Reverend Anthony (Tony) Clayton formerly of the Framland area died 9th May 2016. 
  
 

BRF 100 CLUB DRAW RESULTS 
 

April 
1st Prize   Nos  142  2nd Prize   Nos 77   3rd Prize   Nos  138    
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May 
1st Prize   Nos  99   2nd Prize    Nos   84  3rd Prize   Nos  117 
June 
1st Prize   Nos  98   2nd Prize    Nos  138 3rd Prize   Nos 66    
   
   

SNIPPETS 

 
The Guild Striking Competition was held this year on the eight bells at Ashby Folville. The Judge was 
Graham Hayward and the results were as follows:-  
Market Harborough District ( Band 4) 1st with 30 faults, 
Leicester District (Band 1) 2nd with 49 faults, 
Melton District ( Band 3) 3rd with 78 faults, 
Hinckley District (Band 2) with 83 faults. 

 
The test piece was two courses of Plain Bob Major. 
Congratulations to all who took part, particularly Market Harborough who won the Competition for the first time. 

 
Congratulations to Terry Astill and Kate Baker who were married at Earl Shilton Parish Church on Saturday 21st 
May 2016 followed by a reception at Bosworth Hall Hotel in Market Bosworth. A Hinckley District band rang a 
peal of Yorkshire Surprise Royal at Sapcote on the morning of the wedding. 
 

Tewkesbury Shield 
 
This year we were lucky enough to be drawn again for a place in the Tewkesbury Shield so with some gentle 
arm twisting a band was gathered and practices began.  It was pleasing that there were some ‘new’ faces wishing 
to take part this year. What so often happens is that the same people can be the ones that form competition 
bands and, whilst there are obvious benefits to this, it is equally good if the opportunity to ring can be shared 
out, particularly around more of the Guild. This year featured a large number of Leicester District ringers, 
something which hopefully can be addressed at future events. 
The test piece was a plain course of Lincolnshire S Royal which sounds straight forward enough but was to 
prove quite tricky in terms of staying on the line, and not just for the Leicester band. Which dodge is it that is 
missed out and which one added in? Not to mention the small matter of two sets of consecutive five pulls on 
the front to disrupt the rhythm. That said, a good effort was made and practices actually took place with nearly 
all of the band in attendance; a feat in itself! Particular thanks go to Brenda and Nicholas for filling in. 
The day of the competition promised much weather-wise and the venue is hard to beat in terms of facilities and 
environment. Everyone arrived and sat with fingers crossed hoping for an early draw. It could have been worse; 
we were drawn to ring at 1:30 which allowed time for refreshment both before and after – muscles and minds 
were relaxed and the coffers of the publicans of Tewkesbury began to swell. 
In good form the band ascended to the ringing chamber and produced a presentable rendition of the 
aforementioned method, getting to the end in the appropriate manner. The job was done and most of the band 
along with dogs and babies found their way to a very pleasant pub garden to listen to the rest of the proceedings 
and soak up some sun and beer. All good things must end apparently and we trooped back to the Abbey for the 
moment of truth where we learned that we had come fifth out of seven with 72% being the score – not bad for 
a band who rarely ring together and Leicester, as a city, had just experienced an exceptionally good week so it 
does not do to be greedy! A good day was had by all and the reverse trip was made. Maybe next year… 
The results of the competition: 
1. Salisbury D.G. (82%) 

2. University of London (81%) 

3. Oxford D.G. and St Mary Redcliffe (79%) 

5. Leicester D.G. (72%) 

6. Sussex County association (64%) 

7. Nottingham University Society (62%) 

The band was as follows: 
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Angela Preston (Leicester District) 
Sally Brown (Loughborough district) 
Dave Carling C (Leicester District) 
Anthony Haywood (Leicester District) 
John Cook (Leicester District) 
Steve Franklin (Leicester District) 
Stephen Aldridge (Leicester District) 
Howell Williams (unattached) 
Mark Pendery (Leicester District) 
Terry Astill (Hinckley District) 
Thanks to everyone for their time and effort on the day and at the practices leading up to it. 
 

 
 
Dave Carling 

 

 

EDUCATION COMMITTEE NEWS 

 

We have elected a new education secretary – Tony Croft from Hathern.  Mark Pendery of Kirby Muxloe is still 
Chairman of the committee. Other members of the committee are Pete Brown, Dave and Nicky Carling, Brenda 
and Nicholas Parr, Carol Franklin, Heather Morris, Arthur Rees, Andrew Young. 
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The 2016 Ringing Course will be at Ullesthorpe 9 - 11 September 2016.  The price has been held at £55 for 
another year.  Applications are now open.  The forms for both students and helpers are on the Guild website or 
from melton@leicesterdg.org.uk.  Groups will be structured to fit the needs of students so please apply as soon as 
possible.  Helpers are always required throughout the weekend.  Please complete the form to book meals etc and 
state your availability. 
 
 Nominations for the Alan Jacques Award 2016 are also open. This is an award for anyone who has given a service 
to the Guild and ringing.  Forms are on the website and also on the facebook page.  Closing date is 31 July and the 
award will be presented at the AGM on 29th October which will be held in the Hinckley District. 
 
A Q4 Simulator Course is planned for the Autumn.  This is aimed to teach tutors how to use technology in 
teaching ringing.  Please let Tony Croft, our education secretary, education@leicesterdg.org.uk know if you are 
interested in attending such a course. 
  
We are trying to gauge demand for other types of courses.  Please can you let one of the education committee 
know. 
  
Finally don’t forget Rising and Progressing Ringers on 4th Saturday of the month. Further details on the website 
  
 Carol Franklin 
Hon Gen Secretary 
Leicester Diocesan Guild of Church Bell Ringers 
Registered Charity No 1050533 & 
Bell Restoration Fund No 508748 
www.leicesterdg.org.uk 
  
  

90th BIRTHDAY OF H.M. QUEEN ELIZABETH 2ND 
 
Ringing took place as follows to celebrate Her Majesty’s 90th Birthday :- 
 
5090 Lessness Surprise Major at Claybrooke Parva 
1260 Plain Bob Doubles at Hugglescote 
1260 Plain Bob Minor at Sapcote 
5040 Surprise Minor in seven methods at Sibson 
90 Grandsire Doubles at Stathern 
1296 Cambridge Surprise Minor at Thurcaston 
30 minutes Rounds and Call Changes on the eight bells of Great Glen 
1250 Cambridge Surprise Major at Oadby 
 

St. GEORGE’S DAY 
 

1282 Lincolnshire Surprise Royal was rung at Leicester Cathedral to celebrate England’s Patron Saint’s Day 
 
 
 

 
MICHAEL T. STIMSON 

 
Michael was born on 27th July, 1932 at Somerby, the son of F. John Stimson who ran a well respected building 
firm, which Michael and his elder brother, Arthur, joined and in which their whole life was spent, Michael 
joining after going to technical college and doing his national service. Michael’s role was in the office, often 
working long hours and building up the business into a very successful company. 
 I have known the Stimson family from when I first started ringing in 1953, where I rang with their father at 
Melton ringing practices. Michael and brother Arthur were taught to ring at Somerby, as also were their wives 
and some of their children too, so the Stimson family played an important role in the life of ringing there. I 

mailto:melton@leicesterdg.org.uk
mailto:education@leicesterdg.org.uk
http://www.leicesterdg.org.uk/
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spent a great deal of time with them in my youth, often being transported to many parts, which would otherwise 
have been impossible for me to reach. Michael and Arthur had a caravan at Great Yarmouth and joined in the 
ringing at local towers. Out of 19 peals Michael rang, 4 were in Norfolk or Suffolk, 2 of which I took part in at 
Great Yarmouth and Gorleston while staying with them for the weekend. Amongst other peals Michael rang 
was one of Stedman Caters at Melton in which Arthur and Sue also took part and some surprise major peals 
too, and one half-muffled at Oakham in memory of Winston Churchill. . Michael like Sue was very supportive 
of Melton District and Framland Association activities, attending meetings and taking part in outings and other 
functions.  From the 1970’s, having purchased a touring caravan, Michael and Sue rang in many parts of the 
country and they also went on ringing tours in Canada and America. 
Amongst other interests, Michael was a motor cycle racing enthusiast, spending quite a number of holidays in 
the Isle of Man, when the TT races took place. Also he visited racing circuits such as Mallory Park and Cadwell 
Park and there were occasions when I would join Michael and his son John. Also, Michael spent time shooting 
in the season and following retirement, along with Sue, played Golf and was a member of the Melton Golf 
Club. 
All in all, Michael had a very active life. Sadly, in the last few years, he was unable to participate in many 
activities, due to ill health and he passed away peacefully on 15th April. His funeral took place at Little Dalby on 
27th April and the church was full to capacity, with many ringers being present. 
 
Thank Michael for the enjoyment you brought to many people. May you rest in Peace. 
 
Roland Cook 
 

CELEBRATING THE OFFICIAL BIRTHDAY OF QUEEN ELIZABETH 11 AND THE 
BIRTHDAY OF PRINCE PHILIP. 

 
Queen Elizabeth 11 was born on 21st April 1926. She became Queen on February 6th 1952 and was crowned on 
2nd June 1953. She is the longest serving monarch in British history. 
Her husband of 69 years, Prince Philip, was born on 10th June 1921. To commemorate the Queen’s official 
birthday and Prince Philip’s 95th Birthday the following performances took place within the Leicester Diocese. 
Saturday 11th June :- 
1260 St. Clements College Bob Minor at Woodhouse Eaves 
1260 Stedman Doubles at  Old Woodhouse 
1320 Primrose Surprise Minor at Wanlip 
1280 Windsor Treble Bob Major at Oadby 
1260 St Simon’s Doubles at Cossington 
1260 Grandsire Doubles at Burbage 
 
Sunday 12th June :- 
1250 Bristol Surprise Major at Sapcote 
5021 Stedman Caters at Leicester Cathedral 
1260 Plain Bob and Grandsire Doubles at Humberstone 
 
Monday 13th June :- 
1260 Kite Alliance Major at Coleorton 
 
Full details of the above are available on Campanophile and BellBoard 
 
 

NEWS FROM OADBY 
 

 
We say a fond farewell to Suzannah, who has now completed her degree (graduating with a first !!) and will be 
moving to Norwich to take up employment there.  She has been a regular at practice night and service ringing, 
and has made very good progress to ringing inside (including her first quarter inside).  We wish her all the best 
in ‘the real world’.  A University bad rang a celebratory quarter, at Knighton: 
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Thursday 23rd June, 2016. 1260 Plain Bob Minor 
1 – Suzannah Cobb; 2 – Paul Reay; 3 – Will Johnson; 
4 – Diana Young;  5 – Sam Hartley; 6 – Andrew Young (conductor) 
Rung by present and past students and staff of Leicester University to celebrate the end of the academic year. 

Also best wishes for the future to Suzannah, who graduates (first class) this year – you will be missed. 
 
We would also like to take this opportunity to thank the student members of the band for their contribution to 
ringing in the tower (and the District) throughout the year.  Have a great summer and see you again in 
September.  We are looking forward to welcoming Kate back after her year in Italy. 
 
We celebrated HM Queen Elizabeth’s 90th birthday with two quarter peals, one on St George’s Day for her 
actual birthday (two days earlier) and one for her official birthday. 
 
Saturday 23rd April, 2016. 1250 Cambridge Surprise Major in 43 minutes 
 1 – Jane Farrelly;  2 – John Thompson;  3 – Diana Young;  4 – Gail Harrison; 
 5 – Steve Peverett;  6 – Steve Millington;  7 – Paul Atkins;  8 – Andrew Young (conductor) 
Rung on St George's Day, to celebrate the 90th birthday of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth 
 
Saturday 11th June, 2016.  1280 Windsor Treble Bob Major, in 46 minutes 
1- Paul Atkins;  2 – John Thompson;  3 – Will Norton;  4 – Sam Hartley 
5 – Diana Young;  6 – Steve Millington;  7 – Will Johnson;  8 – Andrew Young (conductor) 
 First (and hopefully last!) in method for all 
Rung to celebrate the 90th birthday of Her Majesty, Queen Elizabeth 
 
Thanks to the efforts of Tony and his team, we now have the ‘Belfree’ sensors installed in the tower at Oadby.  
After a couple of minor setbacks (one caused by the amount of concrete used to reinforce the tower and the 
other due to the antiquity of the PC I was trying to run it on!), the sensors are now working well, and we hope 
to start running training sessions again soon. 
 
Andrew Young 
 

 RATS IN THE BELFRY? 
 
 

I’ve had some unusual phone calls about bells in my time, but the one I got recently was up there in the top ten. 
It was a call from the manager at Belgrave Hall who also has care of the redundant church of St Peter’s. He was 
puzzled one day when he went into the church to find that a number of the bell ropes had apparently broken 
themselves and were lying on the floor in a dishevelled heap. The mystery poltergeist had also disturbed the 
coffee making equipment and knocked over all sorts of bits and pieces in the church. The light began to dawn 
when he spotted that the candles had small teeth marks in them (I’ve listened to sermons that evoked a similar 
response!) and scurrying noises were heard around the church. Sciurus carolinensis was eventually spotted 
hopping from pew to pew, the door to the church opened and Mr. grey squirrel exited very fast. 
What we think happened is that the squirrel got in through the louvres but could work out how to get back out 
of them. The rope holes in the floor were a means of escape apart from the presence of a rope through each of 
them, so it chewed through two ropes at the belfry level and two at the clock chamber level, leaving the third 
rope with barely one strand holding it together and the sixth rope with a big chunk out of it. In fairness, it had 
made a neater job of chewing through the ropes then some bellhangers I have known make of trimming them 
to length. The exception was the terylene topped rope which clearly presented a tougher challenge and was left 
looking like a pastry brush! 
So total damage was six ropes needing to be re-spliced which I’ll do shortly and replace them and, yes Mr. 
President, I’ll make sure the salleys are at the right height. 
Sadly, since the church’s closure a squirrel is not the only vandal to attack the church. Someone attempted to 
pull the hands off the clock, only succeeding in bending them and twisting the dial rod – I’m talking to the clock 
makers about inspecting and costing the repairs so that the clock can be set going again. They also attempted to 
get into the church by breaking the clerestory window, leaving only a 30’0” drop between them and the rich 
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rewards within. If anyone has spotted someone living in the Belgrave area with bat like wings, I’m sure the local 
constabulary would be interested! 
 
Andrew Higson, Exaudit 

RINGING CHURCH BELLS 
 

A Guide for the Uninitiated  by Dilys England 2002 
 
Ringing church bells is an age-old tradition                                                                                                                                                                      
Not undertaken if you lack ambition.                                                                                                                  
Control of your bell is the first thing to learn                                                                                                                      
And then there’s the language for you to discern 
 
There are `tail-ends’ and `sallies’; long draught and short                                                                                     
Hand-stroke and back-stroke, the ropes to be caught                                                                                                       
Tenor and Treble, Look-to and Stand,                                                                                                                    
And a group of bellringers is known as a band 

  
 
They ring the bells up and they ring the bells down                                                                                                
And in between the change the bell places round.                                                                                                 
They  go in the hunt without horse, hound or fox                                                                                                  
And some of the ringers will stand on a box. 
 
They ring things called `Methods’ and `Principles ‘ too,                                                                                          
Grandsire and Cambridge or Stedman will do.                                                                                                                 
Major and Minor, Triples and Cinques,                                                                                                                
And also Mixed Doubles – not quite what one thinks! 
 
The ringers themselves come from all walks of life                                                                                                      
With sisters and brothers, husband and wife.                                                                                                               
There are Farmers, Accountants and Men of the Law,                                                                                                   
Doctors and Teachers, retired folk galore. 
 
Meet Tony and Roland, Garry and Sue                                                                                                                     
Gail, Gus and Gwenyth to name but a few                                                                                                                          
Terry and Richard, Francis and Jane,                                                                                                                                 
Karen and Wally – what’s in an name? 
 
He may be the parson on number 5 bell,                                                                                                                
Or Lord of the Manor, you never can tell                                                                                                                     
Your social position means nothing at all                                                                                                            
When someone says `bob’ or a `single’ is called 
 
Experienced ringers are good at their art,                                                                                                                     
And patient with learners when they make a start,                                                                                                            
But when you’ve advanced, and have learned to `ring-in’                                                                                           
Beware – for that’s when their patience wears thin. 
 
When you’re often corrected, just don’t get `uptight’,                                                                                                             
And try not to argue, though you know youõre right!                                                                                                  
Your teacher is learned, he knows what is best,                                                                                                                         
So listen to him and forget all the rest! 
 
`Lead’ shouts Conductor ‘ get down to the front.                                                                                                                
You’ll hold up the Method, you need a good shunt.                                                                                                    
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Your backstroke’s too slow – I’ve told you before,                                                                                                    
Take in some rope, you’ll achieve so much more. 
 
Red-faced, you try harder and pull in your bell,                                                                                                                
Then gallop to sixth’s like a bat out of hell.                                                                                                              
There are frowns all around, your bell’s in the wrong place                                                                                                             
You’d better run-in, someone’s left you a space. 
 
Next week you turn up with the highest of hopes,                                                                                                                 
You’ll show them this time, how well you know the ropes.                                                                                                   
You’ve studied the `blue-line’, it isn’t that hard,                                                                                                                 
You’ll ring it so well, you will earn their regard. 
 
The Conductor says `Go’ and you make a good start 
You get to the `bob’ – and you promptly lose heart.                                                                                                          
Your brain is in neutral, the grey cells won’t crank                                                                                                                     
In despair you admit that your mind is a blank. 
 
Come on then – keep going – and do not give up                                                                                                                 
You know you can do it, this is just a hiccup.                                                                                                                         
Look – there is the Treble – and your dodging bell,                                                                                                              
Then you’re back on the line and you’re doing quite well. 
 
When Conductor at last says the magic word ’Stand’                                                                                                     
You set your bell and you glance round the band.                                                                                                            
There is usually silence but wait a short while,                                                                                                                           
If you’re very lucky, they may nod and smile! 
 
Please don’t get put off now, it isn’t all strife,                                                                                                                    
You’ll have lots of fun and you’ll make friends for life                                                                                                                      
So take up the challenge, we’ll show you the way,                                                                                                             
There’s a shortage of ringers – England needs you today! 

 
I was interested to read the article in last month’s news about St George’s church in Leicester. My late father 
was a server and used to swing the incense at Services. My parents were married at St George’s as far as I 
know, although my mother was a member of Leicester Cathedral from the age of 5 ( the St Martin’s Parish 
church). I note that the only peal on the bells was rung on 15th September 1894. My birthday is 15th September 
but some years after that peal., although some may query that fact!! 
 
My Grandfather, who was the Licensee of the King & Crown in Guildhall Lane, back in the `dark ages’, would 
entertain the Cathedral Ringers to supper after they had rung in the New Year. 
 
Dilys England 
 

Central Council Meeting 2016 
 
 

There have been a lot of opinions viewed on social media recently about the work of the Council and its 
annual meeting in May.  The report of that will be given by the other reps but I thought I would write about 
the work that happens all year.  There is a perception that Council is remote from most ringers and this needs 
to change. 
The President writes a blog most months giving information about what is going on, which is circulated to 
associations to cascade out to their members and put on the CC website.  The Officers have a monthly 
conference call to discuss actions, forthcoming events, meetings, opinions and feedback about the Council.  
Information is circulated to CC reps and Officers to engage all ringers.  Do you receive this information? 
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The Council elects 16 committees at each AGM and these report their work at the meeting.  During the year 
the committees meet to move forward actions on ringing.  Each committee has its own terms of reference to 
progress during the year.  The committees prepare a work plan and budget so that an overall budget can be 
established.  Most committees look for skills to do the work and these required skills are circulated prior to 
nominations.  All Council members can nominate and second someone to serve on a committee if they feel 
they have the skills by the end of March and from 2017 there will be no time consuming elections at the 
meeting.  The Reports of all committees, Officers and Stewards are circulated before the annual meeting. 
The President/Vice President have additional meetings with the Church Authorities, Ecclesiastical Insurance, 
Heritage England, Bell Advisors, Church Buildings Council, ART, RW, Founders and other grant making 
bodies to help secure funding for both the hardware we use and the to support ringing in the future through 
education and promotion.  There are also national publicity initiatives to support the Exercise.  There will 
shortly be a new website. 
The Council consists of over 200 members, mainly elected by local associations.  The next triennium (2017-
2019) will see many changes – to the structure of the Council, its working, its funding, its annual meeting and 
its membership.  There is concern that too many reps just go once a year and do not support the day to day 
work by joining committees and promoting the Council’s work to the ringers they represent.  The Council 
works through its committees and its reps.  Have you considered using your skills to promote the future of 
ringing and image of the Council? Nominations should be received by me by 29th July. 
 
Carol Franklin 
 
 

AROUND THE DISTRICTS 
 
Hinckley :- 
 
On what looked like being a dismal day weather wise, 29 eager ringers boarded the coach for the Hinckley 
District annual outing. Picking up Mark Pendery at LFE Services we headed north on the M1, destination 
Sheffield. Driving through Derbyshire the skies were very black and a horrendous storm brought the traffic 
down to 50mph: well at least our coach slowed down whilst other drivers seemed to have super-natural vision! 
Things were not looking promising for the picnic lunch. 
We arrived at Hansworth with the weather now fine and some of the party took advantage of some shopping 
at the car boot sale alongside the church. On to Ranmoor for the second tower, where we were met by Terry 
arriving by car so he could make a hasty return later in the day. 
A 30 minute coach ride to Chatsworth Park for our picnic lunch. Well to say the weather was kind would be 
an understatement. Whilst the grass might have been a bit `damp’ we had an hour of bright sunshine for the 
picnic and managed a ball game or two. Baslow was the first afternoon tower, where as expected, the `low’ in 
Baslow referred to the height of the ceiling. On to Ashford-in-the-Water, a very nice ground floor six before 
ending at Ashover, a millennium project augmentation to ten. The three pubs in the village were well 
patronised before the journey south and home. 
How lucky we were. It rained whilst we were on the coach, it rained in Ashford-in-the-Water, it rained whilst 
we were in the pub but except for the storm as we left the coach at Sapcote we had a `dry’ day. Thanks to all 
who supported, save the date for June 2017, June 10th. 
 
Mick Angrave, District Chairman 
 
 
Leicester :-  
 
The Leicester District has continued to hold two practices a month, the district meeting and a focus practice. 
Whilst the district meeting has been well supported, unfortunately support for the focus practice has tailed off 
a bit. These things usually go in circles and the first Saturday has clashed with a few other events over the last 
couple of months. In July, the district is hosting the Guild Social on the first Saturday and so the focus 
practice is more of an open invitation. It is aimed for anyone who usually rings on small/light rings of bells 
and would like the opportunity to have a go at ringing on a larger ring of bells, perhaps with less pressure of 
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joining a practice night. Not actually ringing the heavy bells but having a go or improving on how to ring a 
light bell amongst bigger bells. Of course we need helpers too so everyone is welcome. 
The following month, 6th August we are not having a focus as we are visiting Kirby Muxloe for our district 
meeting on the Saturday morning instead. 
What will happen in September is yet to be decided. 
Angela Preston 
 
 
 
Loughborough :- 
 

Loughborough District Outing 
About 20 members of the Loughborough District 
and friends gathered together on 25th June for an 
outing to South Derbyshire.  We started at Sawley, 
where we did a creditable job on some slightly odd-struck bells.  On to Aston on Trent, 
where the ladder access was ‘interesting’ but having been told that a 90 year old with a club  
foot had managed it most of us got up there.  Here we encountered the first heavy 
downpour of the day, with the local Post office doing well from emergency umbrella 
purchases. Next was Chellaston,        
where we were up to the challenge of the light 4cwt 6 and the treble rope going up between 
the rungs of a ladder. After a good pub lunch in Repton we rang on the meaty eight.  The 
earlier arrivals at the church missed getting caught in the rain and hail storm, but could 
certainly hear it over the bells!  Those that were not so lucky took  
                                                                                        

shelter under the lych gate until the storm passed. Then on to the friendly locals and easy-going ground floor ring 
at Hartshorne, a welcome change from some of the earlier towers.  Next we headed to Ticknall, to be greeted by 
glorious sunshine and a good ring, with some having their first go on 10. We had a good contrast of bells during 
the day and rang a wide variety of methods, from rounds and call changes to Bristol S Major and Little Bob Royal.                                                            
                                     
Thanks to all that supported the event, we’re looking forward to next year already! 

                                                                                              
 

 
Market Harborough :- 

Harborough District Outing 18th July. 
 
This year our outing was arranged again by Steve Millington and set in the Grantham area of Lincolnshire, an 
area it was discovered almost entirely devoid of 8 bell towers! In addition to this, the fact that the only 8 bell 
tower that we had became unavailable at the last minute, meant that we could only limit ourselves to doubles 
and minor methods. In the end this fact was a bonus since there was a disappointingly small number of people 
on the outing. Having said that those of us who went had a good day out with a selection of bells that were 
generally easy to ring apart from one heavy going 6 that were hard work and an interesting 5 at the end which 
were a challenge! 
The special methods suggested by Andrew included Fulbeck Minor, since one of the towers was Fulbeck, and 
we rang a good touch there having rung a number of plain courses at the preceding towers. Other ringing 
included a number of surprise minor methods as we were mainly more advanced ringers (indeed we were only 
one ringer and 2 bells short to have a go at Glasgow!) but Henry, the only less experienced ringer there had a 
good go at plain bob doubles and minor and progressed during the day. We also had rung Carter’s doubles for 
a bit of a change. 
The pub for lunch was the Red Lion in Caythorpe which proved rather elusive and when we eventually found 
it we realised we had driven past it twice. It was a very nice pub with friendly staff and good food efficiently 
served. We had ordered our food beforehand so there was plenty of time for most of us to avail ourselves of 
the rather enticing dessert menu with sticky toffee pudding a particular favourite. 
The last church, as mentioned above, was a rather challenging 5, but we were intrigued when we entered the 
church that absolutely everywhere was protected by dustsheets! It transpired that they had colonies of 4 

 



 
 
 

11 
 

different species of bat in the church which produced huge problems! The local who let us in told us at dusk 
they come out and fly around which is an amazing sight but not really one you want inside the church. 
Out thanks go to Steve for organising the outing again, to everyone who came along especially Garry and Sue 
Mason and Sam Hartley form outside our district, to Andrew and Roland for running the ringing and to the 
local ringers for opening up their towers for us. Hopefully next year we will have more ringers to take part in 
this very enjoyable day. 
 
Diana Young 
 
Melton :-  
 
Melton hosted the striking competition and HYM this year at Ashby Folville at the end of April, everyone 
enjoyed the day and it was rounded off with a skittles competition at the local pub, John Adcock (Chairman of 
the Melton District) blazed a trail at this and took first place in the knock out competition ! Here's the results 
of the striking competition :  
1st 30 faults Market Harborough 
2nd 49 faults Leicester 
3rd 78 faults Melton Mowbray 
4th 83 faults Hinckley 
Congratulations to the Market Harborough Team! 
 
The Melton band have been inspired by ringing at the competition and are ringing eight bell quarters. In May 
we rang a quarter of Grandsire triples and in July we are attempting a quarter of Bob Major.  
 
The meeting in June was our annual out of district meeting, this year we went to Southwell Minster starting 
with a tour of the Minster and followed by an evening of ringing on the anticlockwise 12. The meeting went 
very well and we managed to ring a wide variety of methods with a little help from our friends from outside 
the Melton District.  
 
The first quarter was rung on the augmented Ab Kettleby bells on the 11th of June and a service to dedicate 
the bells was held on the 12th of June.  
 
Peter Brown 
 
 

AN APPEAL FOR BELL ROPES 
 
Does anyone have spare bell ropes ? 
As you probably know the BRF does not provide grants for new bell ropes and with the cost of a new rope 
being around £150 plus VAT they are becoming unaffordable to some churches who need replacements. In 
Nottinghamshire they have a coordinator of spare ropes to help with this problem so if a replacement rope is 
needed at a church the tower captain can ask the coordinator if there is a suitable spare available in the Guild.  
 
 
I'm trying to set up the same mechanism in the LDG - do you have any spare ropes of reasonable quality (or 
that just need a long splice) that you would be prepared to put up as available for other towers to use ?  If so  
could you drop a note to Pete at pbrowntwyford@yahoo.co.uk and I'll be in touch to discuss - the ropes can 
either stay at their current location or come to a central store. 
 
Peter Brown 
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LDG 2016 RINGING COURSE, 
 
 
We have had a good response this year for students with 18 applying for the course  from plain hunt to 
complex touches of Stedman triples. My thanks to everyone who has applied ; we will be starting to organise 
groups / helpers / towers in the near future. There are still a couple of places left so if you would like to join 
the course please fill in a form ASAP (available from the front page of the LDG website) , Peter Brown - 
Student Administrator 

RISING RINGERS 

 
Since the last newsletter one meeting has taken place on Saturday 28th May 2016 at Sapcote. A wide 
variety was rung including Plain bob, Cambridge Surprise Minor and Plain hunt. 
The next meetings are as follows:-  
Saturday 23rd July 2016 
Saturday 24th September 2016 
Both meetings will be at Sapcote, confirmation nearer the time. 
 
Mark Pendery 

 
PROGRESSING OR RISING THAT IS THE QUESTION 

 
There have been several questions from Guild members regarding the difference between rising ringers 
and progressing ringers. Rising ringers was initially set up to support young ringers getting together and I 
would still like this to be the session where we do this. But to support all learners I would like to use the 
`Learning the Ropes’ categories to differentiate between ringing and progressing ringers. 
 
Rising ringers is levels 1, 2 and 3 as defined below :- 
Progressing ringers is levels 4 and 5 below :- 
So, up to Plain Hunt and covering =  Rising 
Ringing inside and further  methods = Progressing 
 
Level 1 :- 
Is aimed at ensuring a new ringer has a strong basic technique. This is important, not only for safety 
reasons, but in order to facilitate the future progress of the ringer. 
 
Level 2 :- 
Is aimed at building the core skills that are essential for further progression. Foundation skills should be 
practised until they are an ` automatic’ ringing action. 
 
Level 3 :- 
Takes ringers from call changes to change ringing, building up to ringing the treble and covering to 
methods. 
 
Level 4 :- 
Reinforces and builds on the skills developed in level 3. During level 4 ringers can progress up to ringing 
methods as part of a band of 5 or 6 ringers. 
 
Level 5 :- 
The final level in the classic ` Learning the Ropes Scheme`. Level 5 guides ringers up to and confidently 
ringing methods and onto trebling to complex methods. 
 
Mark Pendery 
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The Progressing Ringers group for learners moving on from Plain hunt to method ringing has continued 
to meet every month on the fourth Saturday of the month and is proving very productive. Learners have 
commented on how beneficial it has been to ring supported by a strong band and how they have been 
able to progress faster as a result. Jane from Burbage commented  that `Its useful to get advice from a 
range of different people and there is always someone available to stand behind me’. Leanne from Ratby 
said ` the teachers are really good and everyone walks away  feeling that they have learned something’. 
`Everyone is really, really helpful’ said Maria from Blaby, ` Garry Mason has the patience of a saint’. Lewis 
( age 11) from Ratby was too busy ringing to comment. 
The latest goals people are setting for themselves range from Plain Bob, learning the bobs and singles for 
Bob Minor,  treble bob hunting, mastering London Minor and improving rope sight on eight bells. 
There is usually something to suit everyone at these practices, so whatever you are working on it is a 
great practice to attend. 
We thank regular helpers for their invaluable support without which these meetings could not go ahead. 
 
Heather Morris 

 


